	An Update from the West End Civic Association
Hartford College for Women Property


	March 21, 2012

Dear neighbors,

 

I am writing to you tonight to let you know that the Executive Board of the West End Civic Association has voted to endorse the proposal by the Capitol Region Education Council to build a magnet school on the former Hartford College for Women site.

 

This was an agonizingly difficult decision. Many board members spent countless hours researching the issues, pro and con, and talking with the community. Board members struggled to decide what is best for the neighborhood.

 

I understand that this is a divisive issue, perhaps the most divisive since I became president in 2004. The arguments for the project and the arguments against it were thoughtful. Your passion showed how much all of us love this neighborhood.

 

I would like to assure all those who opposed the project that their concerns were heard. Please rest assured that the Board, and I, are personally committed to representing everyone in all sectors of the West End, as best we can. Sometimes, sadly, consensus is not possible, and this is one of those cases.

 

The process did force improvements in the plan from CREC and, in addition, the board vote contains many strict conditions to reflect its concerns and the concerns of neighboring homeowners and residents of the West End in general.

 

Here are the conditions contained in the Board motion:

· That CREC offer the neighborhood preference indefinitely for the Museum Academy and the University of Hartford Magnet School, and enroll 100 students at each school (200 total) from the West End.

· That CREC develop a landscaping plan that ensures parking areas are not visible from the street; the plan should provide for preservation of all specimen trees

· That the site will have no net increase in impervious surfaces

· That there be no environmental impact on near-by properties such as increased water run-off and no degradation of wetlands

· Underground fuel storage tanks would be prohibited to reduce the potential of contamination to wetlands, watercourses and groundwater resources, including the Park River

· That CREC develop a parking plan for events that ensures no parking on residential streets and use of existing institutional parking lots for parking, such as the Connecticut Historical Society and the UCONN School of Law

· That CREC guarantee no regularly scheduled athletic play activity at Elizabeth Park

· That CREC work with a WECA-appointed neighborhood oversight committee - all site plans would be reviewed by the committee prior to submission to the city and, if city approval occurs, periodic oversight meetings would be held with the school management team to discuss noise, traffic and any other issues of concern

· That the Hartford Preservation Alliance's concerns about the site renovation be addressed by the architects for the project and that Hartford Preservation Alliance and the State Historic Preservation Office continue to closely supervise the project through development and construction

Some folks are unaware that currently, CREC has 270 students at the site, pre-k through Grade 3, with 40 staff and 14 buses daily. The proposed new school would have 435 students, pre-k through Grade 5, with 60 staff and 18 buses - an increase of 135 students, 20 staff and four buses.

 

I think, personally, that a neighborhood oversight committee is key, and I intend to have representatives on it who will keep in the forefront of CREC's planning our concerns about traffic, noise, bus pollution, environmental impact, and negative impact through community use outside school hours and on weekends.

 

I would like to thank each and every one of you who came to the general meeting last week or contacted me or any of the board members. We value your input, and respect your opinion.

 

In the end, the Board felt that the school would provide additional educational opportunities for West End children, which are needed, and would ensure renovation and preservation of the historic buildings on the property.

 

Cordially,

David Barrett

President, WECA


